THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Special Meeting – May 12, 2008
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a special meeting/public forum in the School Board Room on May 12, 2008 at 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MS. MOLLY ROTTINGHAUS, Attorney
PUBLIC FORUM ON PROPOSED BUDGET REVISIONS FOR 2008-09 AND 2009-2010
Chairman Hilson convened the meeting at approximately 6:00 p.m.  Superintendent Lannon advised the large audience that the Board had scheduled the forum  for the purpose of receiving comments from the community regarding proposed budget revisions.  The Board was considering how to revise the budget due to an estimated $15 million reduction in revenue for the 2008-09 school year.  Mr. Lannon pointed out that, based on the Florida Legislature’s decision to fund public elementary and secondary education at a level that was hundreds of millions of dollars less than one year ago, the $15 million target that the district must find was not optional for the community.  There would be no raises or steps for employees in 2008-09.  As far as a “reduction in force” policy, Mr. Lannon stated that the Chairman and the Board had told him to save “our people’s” jobs.  In a time of economic downturn, the largest employer in the region--the St. Lucie County School Board, should not be laying off people.  There had to be other ways to help the community fight the recession’s downward spiral.  Other school systems that had to take a reduction in force lost FTE.  St. Lucie County has gained FTE over the last five years because of its growth patterns.  Mr. Lannon explained that staff was preparing to shift a number of district level folks to school site positions, including an assistant superintendent.  The district currently had the fourth lowest, out of 67 districts, administrator to student ratio in the state and in the region.  Everyone was in this together--the district must still function to be able to support children.

The Superintendent did inform everyone that there was one recommendation that would be moving forward for Board consideration/vote at its May 13, 2008 meeting and that was the issue of school start times.  School start times were part of the budget adjustment recommendation.  That was the only item that the Board was being asked to consider immediately in this timeframe.  There was still time for further discussion on all other budget recommendations/options.  The Board had also scheduled an executive session to occur on May 13, 2008 due to the fact that all recommendations will impact salaries, benefits, and working conditions.  By Florida Statute, the School Board budget is adopted in September of each year.  Also by law, a tentative and preliminary budget is presented to the Board at its second meeting every July.  The reason being the ad valorem tax rate and funds generated by that tax rate (approved by the state of Florida) is not normally known to school districts until the 17th or 18th of July.  Mr. Lannon explained that the legislative session ended on May 2, 2008 but the budget still wasn’t finalized because the Governor had not yet signed it.  Thus, districts were limited in making definitive plans as far as facilities or other cost cutting decisions.  

Superintendent Lannon called on Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, who proceeded to present an overview (power point) of the 2008-09 budget situation.  The district was projecting a loss of $9.7 million dollars in FTE compared to 2007-08; $950,000 in Medicaid reimbursement, and $1 million in investment returns.  Regarding the district’s expenditures, Mr. Bargeron indicated staff was moving forward with the status quo budget.  Impact to this side of the budget would come from items/dollars that were already committed, i.e., health insurance 7% increase, opening of new school, utilities, fixed staff for new school, etc.  Information had also been received that indicated there would be an increase in utilities overall.
It was pointed out that the district did not have the opportunity to increase revenues.  The Legislature sets the budget/millage rates.  Realizing that the district cannot generate revenue, Mr. Bargeron said he had worked with the Citizens’ Budget Committee to identify the highest leverage of options that affected the fewest number of students, parents, programs, and staff members while trying to generate maximum savings.  The focus was to not impact direct classroom instruction.  There was no flexibility in class size reduction other than keeping the ratios at the school average.  The teacher to student ratio could not be changed.  Added to that, the Legislature had not kept up with the class size reduction operational funds.  Mr. Bargeron continued to explain the combined effects of revenue losses and expenditure increases.  
Mr. Lannon then extended great appreciation to the private citizens that were appointed to serve on the Citizen’s Budget Committee.  They had met throughout the year and had spent untold hours reviewing and discussing recommended budget reductions and their impact on children.  The Superintendent said that members of the Committee would be making recommendations to the Board during the forum, however, there would be no voting to adopt or reject any of them at this time.  

Mr. Tom Babcock, Chair of the Citizens’ Budget Committee, introduced himself and other committee members who were present.  Mr. Babcock stated the committee held monthly meetings and district staff had kept members abreast of the current year’s sales tax and lottery revenue shortfalls as well as the pending budget reductions recently approved by the Legislature.  Staff had been very sensitive to reducing the impact on various programs by making changes that improved efficiency.  Mr. Babcock said these changes would certainly impact some people in various ways but not everyone would be impacted.  Staff provided the committee members with their recommendations.  Committee members asked questions on every line item and on items that were not included.  Mr. Babcock thanked Mr. Bargeron for his very knowledgeable advice and responses to the Committee’s suggestions.  The Committee’s goal was to address state funding shortfalls over the next few years.  The objective was to maximize quality education for all students in St. Lucie County and to maximize efficiency of all programs and minimize the impact to the fewest programs without totally eliminating any programs.  The Committee recommendations were submitted in writing with a grand total in budget reduction strategies of $14,954,413.  The recommended reduction strategies would affect athletics, benefits/insurance, contracted services, capital items indirectly affecting general fund, staffing, not for 2008-09 consideration, transportation, utilities, miscellaneous, and categorical flexibility (see supplemental minutes packet).  Following Mr. Babcock’s comments, several other committee members also spoke to the Board in support of the Committee recommendations.   
In summary, Mr. Lannon again stated that the forum had been scheduled so that information could be received from the community.  No matter what had to be done, the district had to be in a position to put the system back together again.  Mr. Lannon stated for the record that every member of the School Board regretted having to hold this meeting.  It was called so that a wider array of information and the complexity of the issue could be understood.  This situation (the recession) was not likely to go away.  It will get worse before it gets better.  The Superintendent invited the public to give verbal and/or written public comments to the Board.
Following Mr. Lannon’s comments, Mrs. Hensley added that the community needed to know that board members did not take this easily.  They had been extremely bold in their advocacy and dealings with Tallahassee over the last couple of years.  All board members had been in meetings, had suggested legislation, had suggested language to close loop holes, suggested ideas for prioritizing the needs of the state, and had carried forward the mandates of the Constitution.  The only Constitutional mandate that was a paramount obligation of the state of Florida was the education of its children.  Those that control the purse strings and policies have been reminded of that fact.  There had been a large group of people who have actively worked and advocated for appropriate funding for education to hold children harmless.  Mrs. Hensley stressed that those who had forced this situation needed to be held accountable for their actions.  

Chairman Hilson thanked the Citizens’ Budget Committee members and Mr. Bargeron for all of the hard work they put into this long budget process.

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 The following 27 speakers offered their opinions and comments, most (18) of which supported media specialists, some (3) of which found the change in school bell times to be a problem:  Vanessa Tillman, Vicki Rodrigues, Donnita Graben, Dennis Corrick, Debbie Remington, Vicki Gardner, Rick Ferrante, Christine Hill, JoAnne Fults, Lynda Oostdyk, Jim Reed, Kathleen Cutchens, Valerie Arendas, Toni Soloperto, an unidentified lady, Beverly Tish, Cemera Clancy, Rhiannon Myers, Dario Lizaranzu, Stacy Scimeca, Delores Hogan Johnson, Kenneth Hartman, Edye Cleary, David Belin, Anna Marie Gallagher, Jim Thoma, and Regina Dunn.
The Board took a ten minute recess from 7:40 p.m. to 7:50 p.m. in between speakers.

Following the last speaker, the public comment section was closed.  Chairman Hilson reiterated it was the Board’s choice to bring the budget crisis to the public because it was important that the community become part of the process.  Board members thanked everyone for participating in the forum and Chairman Hilson adjourned the May 12, 2008 special public forum at approximately 8:30 p.m.
